
              
Higher Levels and Loftier Achievements  
Lorenzo	“Lawrence”	Grassi	immigrated	to	Ontario	from	Italy	in	1912	and	settled	in	the	Bow	
Valley	in	1916.	After	spending	four	years	as	a	section	hand	with	the	CPR,	he	began	working	in	
the	Canmore	coal	mines	and	soon	became	renowned	not	only	as	a	coal	miner	but	also	as	a	
superb	climber	and	climbing	guide	(he	is	said	to	have	completed	the	first	solo	ascent	of	Mount	
Assiniboine	in	1925).	Lawrence	Grassi	was	a	small	man,	but	his	strength	was	legendary.	In	the	
biography,		Lawrence	Grassi:	From	Piedmont	to	the	Rocky	Mountains,	Elio	Costa	and	Gabriele	
Scardellato	tell	the	story	of	Grassi	carrying	a	whole	stove	up	to	camp—a	stove	that	two	men	
half	his	age	couldn’t	carry	up	a	mountain.	When	Dr.	R.D.	Williams	of	Calgary	broke	his	leg	
while	climbing	Bastion	Peak	in	the	Tonquin	Valley	southwest	of	Jasper,	Grassi	carried	Williams	
two	miles	down	the	steep	mountain,	on	his	back,	across	a	glacier,	and	over	moraine	to	a	wait-
ing	rescue	party.		

Grassi’s	greatest	legacy	is	the	hiking	trails	he	built	for	future	generations,	including	the	stone	
steps	that	lead	to	the	aquamarine	Grassi	Lakes	and	the	trails	around	Lake	O'Hara,	Lake	
Oesa,	and	Lake	Louise.	In	1938,	in	a	speech	to	the	House	of	Commons	supporting	the	naming	
of	two	lakes	after	Lawrence	Grassi,	Winnipeg	member	of	parliament	J.S.	Woodsworth	related	
this	story:		
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Last	summer	I	spent	a	month	in	a	little	mountain	town	in	the	Rockies.	For	me,	the	
most	interesting	individual	in	the	community	was	Lawrence	Grassi,	an	Italian	miner.	
In	the	course	of	a	prolonged	strike,	instead	of	loafing	about	the	village,	he	set	off	into	
the	hills,	axe	on	shoulder,	to	make	trails	to	points	of	interest.	It	was	a	labour	of	love.	
He	loved	the	mountains	but	enjoyed	having	others	share	their	beauty.	So	day	by	day	
he	pushed	through	the	bush	discovering	the	best	ways	of	approach—blazing	a	trail,	
cutting	out	the	underbrush,	grubbing	out	stones	and	rocks,	bridging	little	mountain	
streams	….	

Woodsworth	went	on	to	say,	"The	world	needs	Grassis	...	men	who	will	seek	new	paths;	make	
the	rough	places	smooth;	bridge	the	chasms	that	now	prevent	human	progress;	point	the	way	
to	higher	levels	and	loftier	achievements."	

The Value Innovation Equation 
If	the	world	needs	people	like	Lawrence	Grassi,	the	church	does	too—people	who	who	will	
seek	new	paths,	make	the	rough	places	smooth,	bridge	the	chasms	that	now	prevent	
progress,	and	point	the	way	to	higher	levels	and	loftier	achievements.	Specifically,	the	church	
needs	people—visionary	congregations—who	will	make	a	path	to	a	21st-century	way	of	doing	
God’s	mission.	In	light	of	the	massive	paradigm	shifts	Canadian	society	has	made	over	the	past	
50	years,	worship,	membership,	service,	education,	funding,	etc.	need	to	be	reimagined	for	a	
postmodern	context.	The	age	of	Christendom,	in	which	the	church	could	assume	a	place	of	
privilege	and	power	in	society,	is	over.	Despite	this	reality,	and	perhaps	because	of	it,	the	
church	has	extraordinary	potential	to	influence	society,	if	it’s	willing	to	shift	its	paradigms.			

One	way	to	make	paradigm	shifts	is	to	develop	blue	ocean	strategies.	
In	their	seminal	work,	Blue	Ocean	Strategy	(published	in	2005/ex-
panded	in	2015),	INSEAD	professors	W.	Chan	Kim	and	Renée	
Mauborgne	note	that	companies	typically	engage	in	head-to-head	
competition	to	generate	growth.	However,	competing	head-on	usual-
ly	results	in	a	bloody	red	ocean	of	rivals	fighting	over	a	shrinking	
profit	pool.	Sustainable	success	comes	from	creating	blue	oceans	of	
untapped	new	market	spaces	ripe	for	growth.	For	example,	instead	
of	retooling	the	Sunday	morning	worship	service—a	program	that	
almost	every	church	offers	(with	mostly	diminishing	returns)—why	
not	create	a	new	experience	that	is	different	than	what	other	
churches	offer?	

W.	Chan	Kim	and	Renée	Mauborgne	cite	Cirque	du	Soleil	as	their	favourite	example	of	blue	
ocean	strategizing.	Cirque	du	Soleil	has	achieved	remarkable	growth	and	popularity	in	what	is	
otherwise	a	declining	industry	(circus	entertainment).	They	did	so	by	ignoring	the	competi-
tion.	Whereas	other	circuses	focused	on	offering	animal	shows,	hiring	star	performers,	pre-
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senting	multiple	show	arenas	in	the	form	of	three	rings,	and	pushing	aisle	concession	sales,	
Cirque	du	Soleil	did	away	with	all	these	factors.	Instead,	it	sought	to	offer	people	the	fun	and	
thrill	of	the	circus	and	the	intellectual	sophistication	and	artistic	richness	of	the	theatre	at	the	
same	time.	It	is	simultaneously	both	circus	and	theatre,	yet	not	either	of	them	in	their	tradi-
tional/predictable	forms.	As	a	result,	Cirque	du	Soleil	appealed	to	a	whole	new	group	of	cus-
tomers—adults	and	corporate	clients	willing	to	pay	a	price	several	times	higher	than	tradi-
tional	circuses	for	an	unprecedented	entertainment	experience.	It	created	a	blue	ocean	of	
new,	uncontested	market	space	and	succeeded.		

Kim	and	Mauborgne	suggest	that	the	key	to	successful	blue	ocean	strategies	is	value	innova-
tion.	As	the	term	implies,	value	innovation	recognizes	the	importance	of	keeping	value	and	
innovation	at	the	forefront	of	strategy.	Value	without	innovation	results	only	in	incremental	
increases	in	value,	which	is	not	sufficient	to	make	something	stand	out	in	the	marketplace.	
Innovation	without	value	tends	to	be	pioneering	or	futuristic,	but	shoots	beyond	what	buyers	
are	ready	to	accept	and	pay	for.		

The	question	is,	therefore,	how	can	we	reshape	ministry	at	Knox	in	a	way	that	increases	value	
and	does	so	rapidly	and	significantly	enough	to	gain	attention	and	buy-in?	What	kind	of	min-
istry	will	capture	the	imagination	of	Calgary	and	inspire	people	to	give	their	time,	energy,	and	
money	to	the	work	at	hand?	

An Extra-Institutional Movement 
Alan	Hirsch	is	the	author	of	The	Forgotten	Ways	(revised	and	expanded	in	2016),	a	paradigm-
shifting	book	on	the	missional	church.	Taking	his	cue	from	Jesus,	who	was	a	master	of	
metaphors,	Hirsch	claims	that	metaphors	are	“our	best	tool	for	thinking	creatively.	New	
metaphors	invite	vision	and	innovation.”	Hirsch	believes	the	church	needs	a	new	metaphor	for	
itself:	

If	I	suggest	that	the	church	is	a	religious	institution,	what	images	come	to	mind?	
Normally	the	“institution”	metaphor	carries	the	associated	imagery	of	buildings,	sta-
bility,	stalwart	solidity,	budgets,	programs,	policies,	staffing	and	volunteers,	hierarchi-
cal	organization,	and	so	on.	But	if	I	simply	change	the	metaphor	and	suggest	that	the	
church	is	a	movement,	it	ushers	in	a	whole	new	way	of	seeing	the	same	reality.	The	
lens	or	paradigm	has	changed.	What	seemed	familiar	now	is	recognized	in	a	new	
light.	The	word	“movement”	invites	you	to	see	the	church	as	more	fluid,	message	
based,	adaptive,	high	energy,	vital,	and	so	on.	We	are	forced	to	rethink	everything	in	
the	light	of	that	term.	That	is	why	I	always	tell	would-be	church	planters:	don’t	plant	
churches—because	you	think	you	know	exactly	what	they	are—plant	movements	in-
stead!	Planting	a	movement	involves	an	almost	completely	different	agenda	than	
planting	a	church!	
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Gladys	Ganiel	also	feels	the	metaphor	of	church	as	institution	has	reached	its	limits.	In	Trans-
forming	Post-Catholic	Ireland:	Religious	Practice	in	Late	Modernity,	Ganiel	concludes	that	in-
stitutional	churches	are	perceived	by	the	general	public	as	part	of	the	problem	with	the	status	
quo,	rather	than	part	of	the	solution.	She	offers	the	idea	of	extra-institutional	religious	groups	
as	an	alternative.	Ganiel’s	approach	is	not	anti-institutional.	Rather,	an	extra-institutional	ap-
proach	means	working	both	apart	from,	and	alongside,	the	institutional	church.		

An	extra-institutional	approach	is	an	excellent	way	to	achieve	Alan	Hirsch’s	focus	on	planting	
movements	rather	than	propping	up	institutions.	Extra-institutional	religious	groups	are	not	
burdened	with	the	baggage	of	religious	institutions,	they	have	freedom	to	critique	religious	
institutions,	and	they	have	flexibility	to	form	networks	with	like-minded	religious	and	secular	
groups	to	respond	quickly	to	pressing	issues	and	needs.	However,	they	are	still	connected	to	
religious	institutions	and	able	to	leverage	the	resources	they	provide:	

• They	provide	 space	on	 the	margins	of	 religious	 institutions	 from	which	people	 from	
church	and	community	work	together	for	social	and	political	change	and	transforma-
tion.	

• They	 allow	 individuals	 to	 maintain	 some	 relationship	 (even	 a	 strained	 relationship)	
with	 historic	 religion,	 which	 provides	 a	 counter-balance	 to	 the	 hyper-individualistic	
tendency	to	construct	a	“God	of	one's	own.”		

• They	provide	new	potential	 for	 reconciliation	because	 they	are	connected	 to	 institu-
tional	religion,	yet	are	intentionally	non-sectarian/anti-sectarian	and	not	bound	by	the	
agenda	of	an	institution	or	obligated	to	defend	its	legacy	(e.g.	residential	schools,	the	
Irish	Troubles).	

Ganiel	imagines	extra-institutional	religious	groups	as	a	seedbed	of	reform	and	renewal	in	the	
church.	To	use	the	language	of	the	business	world,	they	represent	a	blue	ocean	strategy	for	
the	church	and	present	considerable	potential	for	value	innovation.	

Extra-institutional	religious	groups	begin	with	innovators	who	need	to	be	named.	Next,	inno-
vators	become	connected	in	networks.	New	communities	of	practice	are	nourished	by	these	
networks.	Eventually,	a	new	system	of	influence	is	illuminated	by	these	communities	of	prac-
tice.	Parker	Palmer	describes	the	trajectory	in	this	way:	

• Isolated	 innovators	 reach	a	point	where	 the	gap	between	their	 inner	and	outer	 lives	
becomes	so	painful	that	they	resolve	to	live	“divided	no	more.”	

• These	 innovators	discover	 each	other	 in	 groups	 that	develop	around	declarations	of	
personal	need	and	operate	by	alternative	ground-rules.	

• Empowered	by	a	community	of	congruence,	their	movement	finds	a	public	voice.	
• The	movement	develops—and	becomes—an	alternative	reward	system.	

		

In	plain	language,	“church”	is	no	longer	a	defined	institution	which	people	must	accept,	as	is.	
Rather,	it	is	a	movement	formed	by	the	self	awareness,	conscience,	independent	will,	and	cre-
ative	imagination	of	innovators	who	network	together	to	create	new	communities	of	practice	
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that	are	their	own	reward	(i.e.,	they	don’t	depend	on	the	confirmation	or	affirmation	of	an	
existing	religious	institution	to	be	deemed	successful).	

While	an	extra-institutional	religious	group	is	
distinct	from	an	institutional	religious	group,	it	
is	not	created	for	the	purpose	of	replacing	an	
existing	institutional	religious	group.	In	two-
loops	change	theory,	a	first-loop	institutional	
religious	group	can	co-exist	with	a	second-loop	
extra-institutional	religious	group,	and	some	
people	may	find	themselves	in	a	long-term	
transition	between	both	groups.	The	key	is	for	
the	institutional	group	to	make	room	for	the	
extra-institutional	group’s	new	leaders,	net-
works,	communities	of	practice,	and	emerging	
system	of	influence	and	for	the	extra-institu-
tional	group	to	acknowledge	the	institutional	
group’s	affection	for,	and	attachment	to,	exist-
ing	practices,	programs,	policies,	etc.	

Also,	it	may	be	difficult	at	times	to	identify	what	practice/program	is	being	shaped	by	which	
group.	For	example,	while	the	Sunday	worship	service	at	Knox	has	traditionally	been	driven	by	
an	institutional	perspective,	it	may	become	less	institutionally-focused	and	more	movement-
oriented.	Same	time	slot	in	the	same	space,	and	still	a	core	ministry,	but	renewed	and	aligned	
with	the	mission-driven	initiatives	of	an	emerging	vision,	rather	than	the	“main	attraction.”		

The Next 1100 Days: A Place-Making Vision 
At	Knox,	we	are	coming	to	understand	God’s	mission	(the	missio	Dei)	as	a	ministry	of	reconcil-
iation	(2	Corinthians	5:18-20).	God	is	breaking	down	walls	and	building	bridges.	God	is	con-
necting	people	for	the	common	good—connecting	people	to	God,	connecting	people	to	each	
other,	connecting	people	to	themselves,	and	connecting	people	to	creation.	Although	Knox	
has	a	colonial	history	to	address,	and	in	recent	years	and	decades	has	occasionally	operated	as	
a	colonizing	space	of	social	control,	it	also	has	great	potential	to	be	fertile	ground	for	God's	
mission	of	making	connections	for	the	common	good.	Several	years	ago,	the	congregation	
adopted	the	motto,	"God	is	here	for	everyone"	and	while	the	tag	line	perhaps	overemphasizes	
the	church	as	the	domain	of	God's	presence	and	activity,	the	congregation	has	a	decades-long,	
well-established	track	record	of	being	welcoming	and	inclusive.	Of	special	significance	is	its	
proud	claim	to	be	the	first	affirming	congregation	in	Calgary	(affirming	congregations	are	fully	
inclusive	of	people	of	all	sexual	orientations	and	gender	identities,	and	commit	themselves	to	
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work	for	justice	and	inclusion	within	their	congregation,	the	wider	church,	and	their	commu-
nity).	

The	mission	of	making	connections	for	the	common	good	is	breathtaking	agenda	in	scope,	and	
one	that	is	particularly	relevant	in	an	age	in	which	vital	connections	are	damaged,	broken,	or	
non-existent.	Economic	disparity	is	growing.	The	LGBTQ	community	is	still	fighting	for	equality.	
Bullying	is	rampant.	Racial	prejudice	towards	minorities	and	apathy	towards	refugees	is	pal-
pable.	Disconnection	is	not	unique	to	minority	and	marginalized	groups.	The	phenomenon	of	
social	isolation	is	epidemic	in	Global	North	societies	and	cuts	across	socio-economic	bound-
aries.	Socially-isolated	people	face	an	increased	risk	for	numerous	physical	health	issues,	in-
cluding	impaired	mobility,	lung	disease,	arthritis,	infectious	illness,	heart	disease,	and	death.	
Social	isolation	has	been	linked	to	depression,	anxiety,	social	stigma,	dementia,	and	increased	
risk	of	cognitive	decline.	Conversely,	social	connection	has	a	positive	influence	on	physical	and	
mental	health	and	wellbeing,	as	well	as	contributing	to	better	economic	performance,	lower	
levels	of	crime,	improved	public	health,	and	more	effective	government	institutions.	

A	second-loop,	extra-institutional	vision	of	God’s	mission	in	the	Global	North	needs	to	address	
the	problem	of	social	isolation	and	highlight	the	benefits	of	social	connection.	For	that	reason,	
when	Dave	Holmes	and	I	drafted	a	vision	for	the	next	three	years	(1100	days)	at	Knox,	we	
worked	to	hard	ensure	the	vision	would	help	Knox	gain	traction	on	making	connections	for	the	
common	good.	Four	initiatives	emerged,	each	of	them	interdependent	with	the	other	three:		

Develop	a	relational	leadership	
structure	

Become	a	post-colonial	church	

Create	a	mission-driven	vision	
for	Knox	Hall	

Launch	a	new	community	
ministry	in	our	historic	building	

All	four	of	these	initiatives	are	driven	by	the	belief	that	ministry	is	most	effective	when	it	is	
simultaneously	mission-driven,	relational,	and	incarnational	(MRI).	These	three	approaches	
are	well-articulated	for	a	church	context	in	So	Beautiful:	Divine	Design	for	Life	and	the	Church	
by	Leonard	Sweet.	A	mission-driven	approach	assumes	clarity,	focus,	movement,	and	align-
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ment	around	mission	will	yield	better	results	than	attempting	to	attract	people	to	a	stream	of	
unrelated	and	unfocused	events	and	programs.	A	relational	approach	assumes	that	getting	to	
know	people—their	strengths,	experiences,	interests,	ideas,	and	aspirations—will	yield	better	
results	that	getting	to	know	the	latest	author,	book,	creed,	or	policy	statement.	An	incarna-
tional	approach	assumes	that	a	congregation	preoccupied	with	becoming	more	like	Jesus	will	
yield	better	results	than	a	congregation	preoccupied	with	getting	others	to	become	more	like	
themselves—dress-code,	music	preferences,	socio-economic	status,	etc.	

Keeping	in	mind	the	threefold	MRI	approach	described	above,	and	recognizing	all	four	initia-
tives	in	The	Next	1100	Days	vision	are	interdependent,	I’d	like	to	focus	on	the	fourth	initiative	
in	this	paper—launch	a	new	community	ministry	in	our	historic	building.	

Knox	has	a	well-equipped	and	well-maintained	historic	building	located	in	the	heart	of	the	
downtown	business	and	residential	communities	of	Calgary.	Its	1912	neo-Gothic	frame	and	
stained-glass	sanctuary	is	inspiring.	Its	narthex	opens	onto	a	steady	stream	of	weekday	office	
workers	and	a	community	of	weeknight/weekend	residents.	Its	wonderful	theatre,	a	large	
kitchen,	and	a	handsome	parlour	sit	below	the	sanctuary.	For	all	of	these	reasons,	historic	
building	is	an	extraordinary	piece	of	the	built	environment	of	downtown	Calgary.	

Apart	from	the	Sunday	worship	service,	concert	rentals	in	the	sanctuary,	and	occasional	
rentals	in	other	parts	of	the	building,	the	building	is	dormant	the	vast	majority	of	the	week.	
The	building	needs	a	new	vision,	one	that	is	driven	by	God’s	mission	of	making	connections	for	
the	common	good	and,	considering	its	significance	in	the	built	environment	of	downtown	Cal-
gary,	one	that	is	dedicated	to	place-making.		

Biblical	scholar	and	theologian	Walter	Brueggemann	defines	place-making	by	making	a	dis-
tinction	between	space	and	place.	Space	is	square	footage.	Place	is	space	which	has	meaning,	
in	which	important	words	have	been	spoken	which	have	established	identity,	defined	voca-
tion,	envisioned	destiny,	etc.	Place	is	a	protest	against	the	emptiness	of	space.	Place-making,	
therefore,	is	the	intentional	act	of	transforming	space	into	place	by	promoting	and	nurturing	
connections.	

What	would	it	mean	to	make	the	spaces	in	our	historic	building	into	places	where	people	in	
our	community	and	city	are	connecting	to	God,	to	each	other,	to	their	own	selves,	and	to	cre-
ation?	What	would	it	look	like	to	welcome	people	into	these	spaces	every	weekday	morning,	
through	the	lunch	hour,	and	into	the	afternoon	and	bring	residents	together	on	weeknights	
and	weekends?	What	kind	of	place-making	vision	would	turn	these	sacred	spaces	into	holy	
places	where	people	are	connecting	for	the	common	good	every	day?		

Prior	to	my	arrival	at	Knox,	I	spent	three	years	at	Westminster	United	Church	in	Winnipeg,	
where	I	focused	my	energy	on	launching	the	Bell	Tower	Community	Café	(BTCC).	The	BTCC	
tagline	is	“making	good	things	together,”	a	reference	to	the	collaboration	between	the	church,	
community	residents,	local	businesses,	local	musicians,	and	other	non-profit	orgs	that	makes	
the	cafe	a	place	for	making	connections.	It	began	with	an	attendance	of	90-100	people	in	No-
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vember	2013	and	quickly	grew	to	150-200	people	during	the	following	winter	and	200-250	
people	in	the	summer	when	the	cafe	would	spill	out	onto	the	church’s	lawn.	

My	call	to	Knox	was	in	large	part	driven	by	the	search	committee’s	belief	that	a	similar	kind	of	
experience	could	be	developed	at	Knox.	Consequently,	I	have	spent	a	significant	amount	of	
time	over	the	past	18	months	getting	to	know	the	people	at	Knox,	its	physical	resources,	and	
the	resources	of	the	surrounding	community	with	a	view	to	facilitating	a	community	cafe	ex-
perience	that	is	indigenous	to	downtown	Calgary.	A	significant	part	of	this	discernment	has	
occurred	during	conversations	at	“office	hours”	(drop-in	meetings	at	local	coffee	shops)	and	in	
Kitchen	Table	discussions	(mission-focused	reading	and	discussion	groups	at	my	house).	I	have	
also	worked	on	developing	relationships	with	potential	partners	in	Calgary,	including	Calgary	
Food	Bank,	local	coffee	shops/bakeries/grocery	stores/etc.,	local	musicians,	local	visual	artists,	
and	other	non-profit	orgs.	I	have	used	my	study	leave	to	research	the	Heartwood	Community	
Cafe	(Vancouver),	Regent	Park	Community	Food	Centre	(Toronto),	Northwest	Co-op	Communi-
ty	Food	Centre	(Winnipeg),	and	The	Alex	Community	Food	Centre	(Calgary).	I	am	also	re-
searching	Groundswell	Cafe	(Vancouver),	Potluck	Cafe	&	Catering	(Vancouver),	The	Tea	Room	
(Queen’s	University),	and	have	studied	two	church-based	place-making	initiatives	in	San	Fran-
cisco	and	visited	three	church-based	place-making	initiatives	in	London	(UK),	including	the	
Sanctuary	Café	at	St.	James	Church/The	Sherriff	Centre.	

In	the	context	of	a	traditional	congregation	meeting	in	a	historic	building,	a	place-making	ini-
tiative	requires	unconventional	thinking.	It’s	not	simply	a	matter	of	launching	a	new	program.	
It’s	about	launching	a	movement	driven	by	God’s	mission	of	connecting	people	for	the	com-
mon	good.	This	will	be	a	second-loop	movement—an	extra-institutional	religious	group	work-
ing	both	alongside	and	apart	from	Knox,	and	on	a	different	trajectory	than	the	existing,	first-
loop	culture	and	practices	at	Knox.	It	will	be	connected	to	Knox,	but	not	focused	primarily	on	
serving	or	supporting	the	existing	ministry	practices	at	Knox.	It	will	be	focused	on	the	mission	
of	making	connections,	and	in	so	doing	will	position	the	historic	building	at	Knox	as	a	visible	
and	credible	community	place	in	downtown	Calgary,	which	will	in	turn	generate	the	momen-
tum,	participation,	and	support	needed	for	this	beautiful	building	to	survive	and	thrive	in	a	
postmodern,	post-Christendom	context.		

Eating and Working Together 
The	key	to	launching	a	mission-driven	movement	in	the	historic	building	at	Knox	is	to	solve	
what	blue-ocean	strategists	call	the	value	innovation	equation	(see	above).	In	other	words,	
what	are	mission-driven	uses	of	the	historic	building	that	are	both	innovative	and	focused	on	
increasing	value	for	the	community	and	the	church?	In	part,	this	equation	can	be	solved	by	
asking	four	questions:	

• What	assumptions/practices	of	historic	churches	can	be	eliminated?	(e.g.,	Can	we	dis-
continue	outdated/irrelevant	definitions	of	what	is	holy	or	sacred?)	
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• What	assumptions/practices	can	be	reduced	below	typical	norms	of	historic	churches?	
(e.g.,	Can	we	decrease	the	preoccupation	with,	or	myopic	focus,	on	Sunday	morning	
worship?)	

• What	assumptions/practices	can	be	raised	above	typical	norms	of	historic	churches?	
(e.g.,	Can	we	increase	our	focus	on	radical	hospitality,	extravagant	generosity,	risk-tak-
ing	mission	and	service,	intentional	faith	development,	and	passionate	worship?)	

• What	new	assumptions/practices	can	be	created	for	historic	churches?	(e.g.,	Can	we	
introduce	non-traditional	configurations	of	historic	space,	or	make	room	for	extra-in-
stitutional	stakeholders?)	

What	follows	below	is	an	attempt	to	describe	mission-driven	uses	of	the	historic	building	that	
begin	to	solve	the	value	innovation	equation.	

Ea#ng	Together	

One	of	the	best	ways	to	connect	people,	in	the	Global	North	and	anywhere	in	the	world,	is	
around	food.	Unfortunately,	this	is	a	diminishing	trend	in	Global	North	societies.	An	American	
study	notes	that	nearly	half	(47%)	of	all	meals	and	snacks	are	eaten	in	solitude	and	the	conse-
quences	of	eating	alone	are	significant.	Studies	in	China	and	Japan	have	shown	that	lack	of	
companionship	during	mealtime	is	associated	with	depression	in	older	adults.	A	Canadian	
study	followed	14,280	grade	nine	students	over	four	years	and	found	that	teens	who	ate	alone	
had	poorer	heart	health	measures,	including	higher	cholesterol	and	blood	pressure,	and	high-
er	BMI	(an	indicator	for	obesity).	A	Korean	study	that	looked	at	fifth	and	sixth	grade	students	
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in	Korea	found	that	children	who	ate	breakfast	or	dinner	alone	were	more	likely	to	report	
lower	physical	and	mental	health.	(For	more	details,	see	the	Community	Food	Centres	Canada	
backgrounder,	Social	Isolation	and	the	Value	of	Community	Connection.)	

For	this	reason,	the	community	food	centre	movement	in	Canada	believes	that	food	must	be	
seen	as	more	than	a	solution	to	hunger	alone.	Community	Food	Centres	Canada	is	supporting	
vibrant,	food-focused	organizations	that	bring	people	together	to	grow,	cook,	share,	and	ad-
vocate	for	healthy	food	for	all.	Why?	“Because	an	investment	in	good	food	can	be	the	first	in-
gredient	in	healthier	and	more	connected	communities.”	

I	have	visited	community	food	centres	in	Toronto,	Winnipeg,	and	Calgary	and	it’s	readily	ap-
parent	that	the	movement	is	effectively	creating	community	around	the	various	activities	re-
lated	to	acquiring,	preparing,	and	eating	food	together.	In	addition	to	the	community	food	
centre	movement,	the	growing	popularity	of	local	restaurants	and	cafes	as	third	places	is	a	
visible	indicator	that	people	are	seeking	ways	to	connect	around	food.	

Created	by	Father	Andrew	Foreshew-Cain,	the	Sanctuary	Cafe	in	St.	James’	Church	is	using	
food	to	fight	social	isolation	in	the	West	Hampstead	part	of	London.	Approximately	3,500	
people	visit	the	sanctuary	every	week	(in	a	country	where	only	1.4%	of	the	population	attend	
Church	of	England	services	on	a	typical	Sunday	morning)	to	enjoy	nutritious,	delicious,	and	
well-priced	food	and	to	use	the	post-office	and	children’s	play	area.		
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Father	Andrew	explains	his	vision	as	follows:	

I	have	always	believed	in	what	is	actually	a	very	traditional	view	of	the	Church:	that	it	
should	be	at	the	heart	of	local	communities	and	can	be	far	more	than	a	place	of	wor-
ship.	It	can	be	a	place	where	children	and	families	come	together	to	meet	and	so-
cialise,	where	important	community	services	can	be	hosted	and	where	vulnerable	
members	of	the	community	can	feel	supported.	

It	was	on	this	basis	that	we	originally	offered	our	beautiful	church	building	as	a	new	
home	for	the	West	Hampstead	Post	Office.	It	is	also	what	has	driven	the	development	
of	this	fantastic	range	of	activities	which	will	be	a	hub	of	life	in	the	local	community.	

Glenda	Jackson,	the	MP	for	Hampstead	and	Kilburn,	calls	the	initiative	“great	news	for	the	lo-
cal	community.”	The	project	started	in	2012	and	is	part	of	Capital	Vision	2020,	the	Diocese	of	
London’s	collective	vision	to	encourage	the	church	to	be	more	confident	in	speaking	and	living	
Gospel	of	Jesus	Christ,	more	compassionate	in	serving	communities	with	the	love	of	God,	and	
more	creative	in	reaching	new	people	and	places	in	the	power	of	the	Spirit.	

From	a	value	innovation	perspective,	the	historic	building	at	Knox	has	unique	potential	to	
bring	people	together	around	food.	The	building	is	centrally	located,	close	to	public	trans-
portation	and	active	transportation,	and	a	beautiful,	inspiring	historic	space	both	inside	and	
out.	Configuring	part	of	the	historic	building	as	a	cafe/restaurant/kitchen/bakery	offers	a	
unique	and	uplifting	place	for	the	community	to	connect	for	the	common	good	around	food	
while	increasing	exposure,	interest,	good-will,	support,	buy-in,	potential	partnerships,	and	po-
tential	revenue	for	Knox.	Few	other	spaces	can	provide	this	innovative	combination	of	proper-
ty	assets	and	high-value	connections	for	the	community	and	the	church.	

Working	Together	

Co-working	spaces	are	a	growing	trend	in	North	American	cities.	A	co-working	space	is	a	
shared	workspace	that	brings	entrepreneurs	and	freelancers	together	under	one	roof,	giving	
them	access	to	the	benefits	of	an	office	environment	while	providing	an	experience	of	com-
munity.	Co-working	has	its	roots	in	the	sharing	economy	(think	Airbnb	and	Uber)	along	with	
financial	downturns	that	have	erased	typical	office	jobs	and	workspaces.	However,	co-working	
is	more	than	an	economy-driven	phenomenon.	Co-working	is	about	making	connections	and	
fighting	the	social	isolation	that	debilitates	start-ups	and	entrepreneurs.		

According	to	Calgary	Economic	Development,	there	are	about	a	dozen	co-working	spaces	in	
our	city.	In	August	2016,	The	Calgary	Herald	provided	the	following	glimpse	into	the	Calgary	
co-working	scene:	

Rebecca	Frederick	moved	into	Work	Nicer	on	Calgary’s	Stephen	Avenue	after	more	
than	a	year	of	operating	her	graphic	design	company—Creative	Nobility—out	of	cof-
fee	shops	and	her	own	kitchen.		
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She	was	one	of	the	first	entrepreneurs	to	set	up	shop	in	the	new	co-working	location,	
which	provides	its	members	with	everything	from	desks	and	office	supplies	to	a	gym	
and	unlimited	coffee.	But	since	settling	into	the	space	after	Work	Nicer’s	opening	last	
December,	Frederick	has	been	joined	by	many	others.		

"At	the	beginning	there	were	just	five	or	six	people	in	the	office—now	I	would	say	
there’s	30-plus	different	companies	that	come	in	on	any	given	day,”	she	says.	“I	think	
the	economy	might	have	something	to	do	with	it—people	that	may	have	lost	their	
job	now	have	the	opportunity	to	go	out	on	their	own	and	start	up	their	own	passion	
project,	and	they	need	somewhere	to	work.”		

Entrepreneurs	who	work	out	of	Assembly	Coworking	Space	on	14	St	in	NW	Calgary	pay	an	in-
troductory	rate	of	$300	month	for	their	first	six	months	(rising	to	$400	monthly	after	that).	
The	fee	covers	utilities,	a	desk,	Internet,	printers,	coffee,	meeting	room	access,	mailbox	space
—amenities	that	the	owner	of	a	fledgling	business	may	not	have	time	or	energy	to	arrange.		

St.	Lydia’s	is	a	progressive,	LGBTQ-affirming	congregation	in	
the	Gowanus	neighborhood	of	Brooklyn	that	has	created	a	co-
working	space	it	describes	as	“a	space	for	anyone,	of	any	or	no	
faith,	looking	for	a	more	spiritually	connected	way	to	live	and	
work.”	Their	pitch	is	simple:	“Why	work	here	instead	of	at	
home?”		

St.	Lydia’s	has	done	an	effective	job	of	configuring	their	space	
to	provide	high-value	connections	at	relatively	low	cost.	They	
describe	their	co-working	space	as	follows:	

A	Beautiful,	Quiet	Space:	We’ve	got	a	comfortable,	light-filled	workspace	with	a	nice	
big	kitchen,	lots	of	outlets	and	really	good	wifi,	perfect	for	being	very	productive.	

Better	Than	a	Coffee	Shop:	When	you	work	at	a	coffee	shop,	you	have	to	take	your	
stuff	with	you	every	time	you	run	out	for	an	errand.	The	Wi-Fi	is	spotty,	and	you	have	
to	keep	buying	coffee!	As	a	co-worker,	you	can	leave	your	stuff	here	when	you	run	
out,	trust	that	the	Wi-Fi	will	always	be	running,	print	and	photocopy,	and	make	your	
own	coffee	(for	free!)	whenever	you	want.	Plus,	you’re	connecting	each	day	to	a	
group	of	motivated	co-workers.	

Spiritually	Grounded	and	Connected:	As	we	grow,	we’re	building	a	networked	com-
munity	of	freelancers	with	opportunities	for	afternoon	yoga	breaks,	silent	medita-
tion,	workshops	for	sharing	ideas,	CSA	pickups,	and	whatever	else	you	can	think	of!	

Coffee,	Tea,	Free	Lunch	and	Cookie	Thursday!	Working	at	a	Dinner	Church	means	the	
fridge	tends	to	be	packed	with	leftovers	from	services	the	night	before	that	are	up	for	
grabs.	We	offer	free	coffee	and	tea,	and	a	big	kitchen	where	you	can	make	your	
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lunch.	On	Wednesdays,	who	ever	wants	to	shares	a	yummy	meal	provided	by	St.	Ly-
dia's.	That,	plus	warm	cookies	every	Thursday	afternoon	makes	for	a	pretty	pleasant	
work	environment.	

It's	Close	to	Everything:	We’re	located	in	Gowanus,	close	to	restaurants	in	Carroll	
Gardens,	and	adjacent	to	Park	Slope.	There	are	plenty	of	restaurants	nearby,	and	
we're	a	short	walk	from	the	Union	stop	on	the	R	and	the	Carroll	stop	on	the	F/G.	

The	St.	Lydia’s	co-working	space	is	open	from	8:00	a.m.	to	6:30	p.m.	and	has	a	flexible	pricing	
model,	ranging	from	$80/month	for	part-time	co-workers	using	the	space	8	hours/week	to	
$240/month	for	full-time	co-workers.	

From	a	value	innovation	perspective,	the	historic	building	at	Knox	is	centrally	located,	close	to	
public	transportation	and	active	transportation,	and	a	beautiful,	inspiring	historic	space	both	
inside	and	out.	Configuring	part	of	the	historic	as	a	co-working	space	offers	a	unique	and	up-
lifting	place	for	entrepreneurs	and	freelancers	to	connect	while	increasing	exposure,	interest,	
good-will,	support,	buy-in,	potential	partnerships,	and	potential	revenue	for	Knox.	Few	other	
spaces	can	provide	this	innovative	combination	of	property	assets	and	high-value	connections	
for	the	community	and	the	church.	

Bridging Social Capital 
As	noted	above,	the	historic	building	at	Knox	presents	a	valuable	and	unique	combination	of	
assets.	Working	in	partnership	with	members	of	the	community,	local	businesses,	and	non-
profits	orgs	and	funding	agencies,	an	extra-institutional	religious	group	would	have	little	diffi-
culty	imagining	place-making	initiatives	in	the	historic	building	that	solve	the	value	innovation	
equation	(and	allow	the	existing	institution	to	continue	its	operations).	Enterprises	around	the	
themes	of	eating	together	and	working	together	could	include	the	following:	

Entrez!:	a	take	away	coffee/espresso	bar	in	the	
narthex,	open	to	the	street	(weekdays)		

Sanctuary	Café:	tables,	chairs,	and	pews	(unique-
ly	configured),	available	in	part(s)	of	the	sanctu-
ary	for	people	to	read,	write,	meet,	etc.;	also	
used	for	book	launches,	workshops,	presenta-
tions	(weekdays	and	weekends)	

Bell	Tower	Community	Café:	a	full-service	
restaurant	and	bakery	with	seating	available	in	
the	theatre	(weekdays/weekends)	

Parler:	a	co-working	space	in	the	parlour	(week-
days/weekends)	
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These	enterprises	would	be	social	enterprises,	with	a	primary	emphasis	on	the	creation	of	
bridging	social	capital.	Bridging	social	capital	is	the	momentum	and	resources	generated	by	
making	connections	for	the	common	good.	A	focus	on	the	creation	of	bridging	social	capital	
does	not	preclude	the	possibility	of	profit,	but	is	a	commitment	to	what	economist	John	Kay	
calls	obliquity.	An	oblique	approach	believes	that	using	the	historic	space	primarily	for	the	
purposes	of	generating	cash	flow	money	is	not	the	best	way	to	generate	cash	flow.	Instead,	
organic	and	sustainable	growth	is	achieved	by	building	connections	for	the	common	good,	
which	then	will	attract	interest,	support,	funding,	etc.		

In	order	to	maximize	the	generation	of	bridging	social	capital,	these	social	enterprises	would	
feature	diverse	yet	complimentary	programming.	For	example,	the	Sanctuary	Café	could	host	
a	variety	of	events	that	feature	the	assets	of	the	space:	

• Book	Cafe	Night:	a	host	teams	up	with	a	local	luminary	to	delve	deep	into	a	good	
book.	(In	January	2017,	Calgary	Public	Library	CEO,	Bill	Ptacek,	and	Wordfest	General	
Director,	Shelley	Youngblut,	hosted	a	discussion	of	The	Handmaid's	Tale	by	Margaret	
Atwood	at	the	Memorial	Park	Library.	Interested	participants	were	asked	to	register	
ahead	of	time.	100	registrations	were	available;	200	people	applied.)	

• Afternoon	Tea:	potted	tea	and	a	tiered	selection	of	goodies,	including	sandwiches,	
cookies,	cakes,	scones,	and	French	pastries.	Served	weekday	afternoons	2-4	p.m.	

• Café	Concerts:	an	afternoon	or	evening	showcase	of	a	local/Canadian	singer-song-
writer,	band,	choir,	ensemble,	etc.		

• Songwriter	Circle:	local	singer/songwriters	showcasing	their	own	music	or	the	music	
of	a	super-songwriter	(e.g.,	Leonard	Cohen).		

• Acoustic	Open	Stage:	weekly	open	stage	night	hosted	by	local	artist	or	artist-in-resi-
dence	at	Knox.	

• Beer	&	Hymns:	grab	a	pint	in	one	hand	and	a	hymn	book	in	the	other,	and	join	in	a	
rousing	rendition	of	church	music	from	the	past.	

• Pop-Up	Choir:	the	community	gathers	in	the	cafe	to	learn	and	record	a	song.	(At	
Choir!	Choir!	Choir!	in	Toronto,	100-300	hundred	participants	pay	$5	to	receive	a	lyrics	
sheet	to	a	popular	song,	and	are	divided	into	three	sections	by	pitch.	Led	by	a	conduc-
tor	and	a	guitar	player,	they	rehearse	the	three-part	song	arrangement	and	record	it	
for	YouTube.)	

•Weekend	Worship:	Worship	followed	by	continental	brunch.	
• Chocolate	&	Wine	Pairing:	a	fun	and	educational	evening	of	pairing	a	wine	with	your	
favourite	chocolates.		

• Board	Game	Night:	board	games,	along	with	a	great	cup	of	tea	or	a	glass	of	wine,	
bring	friends	and	neighbours	together.		

• Paint	Night:	grab	a	glass	of	wine	(or	other	beverage)	and	try	your	hand	at	painting	
something	beautiful.	

• Stand-Up	Comedy	Night:	sometimes	laughter	is	the	best	medicine.	
• Yoga	for	Change:	a	yoga	session	in	the	sanctuary,	followed	by	coffee/tea,	etc.	
• eXplore:	courses	for	the	spiritual	but	not	religious	(SBNR)	demographic.	
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• Spiritual-Wellness	Workshops:	a	presentation	on	practices	or	perspectives	that	pro-
mote	spiritual	well-being.	

• Community	Dialogues:	politicians/panels/orgs	hosting	conversations	about	inclusion,	
accessibility,	etc.	

• User	Group	Meetings:	cyclists,	photographers,	etc.	who	meet	over	coffee	and	food.	

The	Bell	Tower	Community	Café	also	presents	a	myriad	of	possibilities.	In	addition	its	regular	
restaurant	functionality,	the	following	events/programs	could	be	offered:	

• Extra-Ordinary	Feast:	local	chefs	create	gourmet	meals	with	contributions	from	the	
Calgary	Food	Bank	and	surplus	from	local	restaurants,	cafes,	and	grocers.	(At	Expo	
2015	in	Milan,	chef	Massimo	Bottura	and	a	few	of	the	world’s	best	chefs	created	a	
space	in	Milan	to	cook	leftover	ingredients	from	the	Expo	pavilions.	The	meals	were	
prepared	for	students	and	people	struggling	with	poverty.)	

• Taste	of	Calgary	Downtown:	a	free	monthly/quarterly	community	event	showcasing	
the	food,	art	and	culture	of	restaurants	in	the	Downtown	Calgary	Business	Revitaliza-
tion	Zone.	Includes	a	catered	meal,	followed	by	a	free	film	screening	in	the	sanctuary	
(popcorn	included).	

• Newcomer	Kitchen:	newcomers	to	Canada	are	invited	to	cook	meals	that	are	sold	on-
line	for	pickup	or	delivery.	Proceeds	shared	among	the	cooks.	(See	the	original	New-
comer	Kitchen	in	Toronto	for	impressive	stats.)	

• Global	Cafe:	a	daily	menu	or	special	that	features	a	dish	from	a	local	immigrant	or	
refugee	community.	

• Just	Bread:	A	social-enterprise	bakery	operation	that	equitably	compensates	talent,	
sustains	a	diverse	workforce,	and	produces	artisanal-quality	bread,	loaves,	etc..	

• Soup	for	the	People:	nutritious	and	delicious	soup,	available	on	a	pay-what-you-can	
basis	(or	free	via	Mealshare	or	a	“suspended	food”	program).	

• Skill	Building	Workshops:	food-centered	workshops	around	a	specific	food-prep	skill	
(e.g.,	learning	how	to	make	bread	from	scratch,	making	canned	preserves	and	jams,	
baking	seasonal	cookies,	pastries,	and	chocolates,	creating	a	soup	or	a	stew	from	easi-
ly	accessible	ingredients,	slow-cooker	cooking).	

• Food	Demonstrations:	a	short	demonstration	featuring	seasonal/readily-available	
food,	with	opportunity	to	ask	questions	and	sample	the	dish	created.	

•Men’s	Cooking	Group:	guys	prepare	a	meal	and	learn	new	cooking	skills.	
• Cook	Ahead:	a	program	that	makes	big	batches	of	recipes	to	freeze	or	eat	throughout	
the	week.		

• Breakfast	Club:	make	breakfast	and	meet	over	breakfast.	

Finally,	each	of	these	social	enterprises	would	not	only	build	momentum	by	hosting	a	variety	
of	events	and	programs	themselves,	but	also	by	doing	so	simultaneously	with	the	other	social	
enterprises	in	the	building.	For	example,	Parler	co-workers	could	become	regular	customers	at	
the	Sanctuary	Café	and	the	Bell	Tower	Community	Café.	Entrez!	visitors	might	register	for	a	
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workshop	offered	in	the	Sanctuary	Café.	The	momentum	of	one	social	enterprise	would	thus	
lend	momentum	to	the	other	social	enterprises,	exponentially	increasing	the	value	innovation	
potential	of	the	historic	building	as	a	whole.	

Place-Making Is People 
At	the	core	of	loftier	achievements,	blue	ocean	strategies,	value	innovation,	launching	move-
ments,	extra-institutional	religious	groups,	place-making,	bridging	social	capital,	and	social	
enterprises	are	people.	We	need	ministers,	church	staff,	and	church	and	community	members	
who	are	focused	on,	and	gifted	and	equipped	for,	making	connections	for	the	common	good.	
In	the	very	near	future,	it	is	likely	this	will	become	the	core	of	our	congregational	identity	and	
consequently	draw	a	growing	proportion	of	Knox's	time,	energy,	and	financial	resources.	Mak-
ing	connections	for	the	common	good	will	supplement,	and	for	some	people	supplant,	the	
more	traditional	understanding	of	worship—aligning	more	closely	with	biblical	image	of	wor-
ship	as	offering	ourselves	as	living	sacrifices	(Romans	12:1,2)	rather	than	offering	prayers,	
hymns,	anthems,	sermons,	etc.		

Based	on	my	previous	experience	with	the	Bell	Tower	Community	Café	in	Winnipeg,	many	of	
the	people	we	need	are	already	in	our	midst.	These	are	people	who	belong	to	institutional	
religious	groups	such	as	Knox	and	are	ready	to	transition	into	second-loop,	extra-institutional	
approaches	to	ministry.	In	some	cases,	these	folks	have	been	waiting	for	years	or	decades	for	
their	church	to	do	something	new	and	different.	There	are	also	the	“dones”—people	who	are	
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done	with	church	as	we	know	it,	have	stopped	attending,	and	insist	on	something	different	
before	they	come	back	to	church.	

It’s	also	important	to	consider	the	resources	of	the	community	at	large.	In	The	Abundant	
Community:	Awakening	the	Power	of	Families	and	Neighborhoods,	John	McKnight	and	Peter	
Block	argue	that	the	resources	every	community	needs	already	exist	in	that	community.	The	
key	is	recognizing	the	potential	of	our	communities	instead	of	looking	elsewhere	for	resources	
and	solutions:	

• Our	neighbourhoods	are	the	primary	source	of	our	health.	
• Whether	we	are	safe	and	secure	in	our	neighbourhood	is	largely	within	our	domain.		
• The	future	of	our	earth—the	environment—is	a	major	local	responsibility.	
• In	our	neighbourhoods	and	villages,	we	have	the	power	to	build	a	resilient	economy—
one	less	dependent	on	the	megasystems	of	finance	and	production	that	have	proved	
to	be	so	unreliable.	

• We	are	coming	to	see	that	we	have	a	profound	local	responsibility	for	the	food	we	eat.	
• We	are	local	people	who	must	raise	our	children.		
• Locally,	we	are	the	site	of	care.		

Realizing	the	abundant	community	is	primarily	about	seeing	people	as	our	greatest	asset	and	
defining	prosperity,	potential,	and	priorities	in	terms	of	making	connections:	

• First,	we	see	the	abundance	that	we	have—individually,	as	neighbours,	and	in	this	
place	of	ours.	

• Second,	we	know	that	the	power	of	what	we	have	grows	from	creating	new	connec-
tions	and	relationships	among	and	between	what	we	have.	

• Third,	we	know	that	these	connections	are	no	accident.	They	happen	when	we	indi-
vidually	or	collectively	act	to	make	the	connections—-they	don’t	just	happen	by	them-
selves.	

Thus,	place-making	is	ultimately	not	about	transforming	spaces,	but	about	making	room	in	
our	hearts—and	our	building—for	the	people	in	our	community.		

This	has	profound	implications	for	the	way	we	do	church,	going	forward.	Churches	need	their	
abundant	communities	in	order	to	survive	and	thrive.	Churches	no	longer	have	the	capacity	to	
exist	in	a	bubble	while	communities	and	culture	continue	to	change	and	progress.	Calgary	so-
ciologist	Joel	Thiessen	has	provided	a	sober	reflection	on	the	prospects	of	church	as	we	know	
it	in	The	Meaning	of	Sunday:	The	Practice	of	Belief	in	a	Secular	Age.	Thiessen	points	out	that	
religious	"nones"	(no	religious	affiliation)	are	the	fastest	growing	“religious”	group	in	Canada,	
the	United	States,	and	other	western	countries.	The	2011	Canadian	Census	reveals	that	24%	
of	Canadian	adults	have	“no	religion,”	up	from	16%	in	2001,	12%	in	1991,	4%	in	1971,	and	un-
der	1%	in	the	1950s.	Similar	upward	trends	in	the	religious	nones	category	are	evident	in	the	
United	States,	where	15%	to	20%	currently	claim	no	religion,	up	from	8%	in	1990.	Church	at-
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tendance	in	Canada	is	half	of	what	it	was	in	the	1980s	(which	was	half	of	what	it	was	in	the	
1950s).	Canada	is	not	unique	in	this	regard.	Only	1.4%	of	the	population	of	England	attends	
Church	of	England	services	on	Sunday	mornings.	In	France,	only	4.5%	of	the	population	at-
tends	church	with	any	kind	of	regularity	(and	much	of	that	attendance	is	driven	by	immigrant	
communities).	Thiessen’s	conclusion	is	sobering,	but	not	surprising:	“Taken	as	a	whole,	I	think	
the	evidence	is	clear	that	continued	secularization	at	the	individual	level	is	on	the	Canadian	
horizon.”	

For	these	reasons,	the	time	has	come	for	the	church	to	reinterpret	God’s	mission	of	connect-
ing	people	to	God,	connecting	people	to	each	other,	connecting	people	to	their	true	selves,	
and	connecting	people	to	creation.	Traditional	church	practices	need	to	be	reoriented	around	
mission.	New	practices	need	to	be	conceived.	How	we	participate	in	God’s	mission	in	the	21st	
century	requires	blue-ocean	strategic	thinking	that	provides	renewed	motivation,	room	to	
move,	and	opportunities	to	succeed.	By	turning	to	the	abundant	community	around	us,	and	
repurposing	our	unique	best	spaces,	I	believe	Knox	can	position	itself	to	survive	and	thrive	in	
the	coming	decades	and	demonstrate	a	way	forward	for	other	congregations.
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